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Subject: Patents and Plant Breeders’ Rights 

- Information from the Presidency 
  

This issue will be treated under Any Other Business at the meeting of the Competitiveness Council 

on 29 February 2016. 

 

On 9 November 2015, the President of the "Agriculture and Fisheries" (AGRIFISH) Council sent a 

letter to the President of the "Competitiveness" (COMPET) Council about the outcome of an 

exchange of views held at the AGRIFISH Council on 22 October 2015, regarding the impact on 

breeder’s rights of a recent decision of the Enlarged Board of Appeal of the European Patent Office 

on the patentability of plant traits1. In his letter, the President of the AGRIFISH Council asked the 

President of the COMPET Council to inform the COMPET Council of the conclusions of the lunch 

debate held in the AGRIFISH Council on 22 October 2015, and to address this topic in the 

COMPET Council.  

                                                 
1 Document 14661/15. 
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In its decision of 25 March 2015, the Enlarged Board of Appeal (EBoA) of the European Patent 

Office (case G0002/12 on tomatoes and G0002/13 on broccoli) decided that under the European 

Patent Convention and the EU Biotech Directive 98/44/EU, it is possible to patent plants and plant 

traits, not only resulting from genetic modification (which was already the case), but also from 

essentially biological processes such as conventional breeding.  During the lunch discussion of the 

AGRIFISH Council, ministers expressed serious concerns about this decision and expressed their 

worries about the possible consequence, not only for the plant variety rights system and the creation 

of new plant varieties, but also for food production in general.  

 

The European Parliament has also expressed its concerns regarding the decision of the Enlarged 

Board of Appeal of the European Patent Office in a resolution adopted on 17 December 2015 (see 

Annex to this Note). In this resolution, the European Parliament calls on the European Commission 

and the Member States to safeguard guaranteed access to and the use of material obtained from 

essentially biological processes for plant breeding. The European Parliament also calls on the 

European Commission to clarify the scope and interpretation of Directive 98/44/EC on 

biotechnological inventions, in order to ensure legal clarity regarding the prohibition of the 

patentability of products obtained from essentially biological processes.  

 

The Presidency would like to follow-up on the request made by the AGRIFISH Council and the 

European Parliament to address this issue in the COMPET Council. Therefore, the Presidency will, 

as an Any Other Business Point, 1. sketch the current situation of the interplay between patents and 

plant breeders’ rights and the effects of the recent decision by the Enlarged Board of Appeal of the 

European Patent Office, and 2. announce the symposium that the Presidency together with the 

Commission will organise this spring to discuss the balance between patents and plant breeders’ 

rights and to explore possible ways forward. 
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